A personal history of Glen Knight Furniss, written in his own words started October 29, 1931, at Heber City, Wasatch County, Utah.

I was born at 2123 Grant Avenue, Ogden, Weber County, Utah, on April 19, 1905, Thursday, at 8:30 a.m., the first child of John Joseph Furniss and Emma Elizabeth Knight Furniss.  I was delivered by Dr. Ezra Rich.

It is not known whether my arrival caused the San Francisco earthquake and fire or if the earthquake caused my arrival.  Anyhow, they both happened about the same time and I remember Father telling what a hard time he had to get bread as it and all other foods were being sent to San Francisco to relieve people there.

I was blessed by James Wetherspoon on June 3, 1906, in the Third Ward Meetinghouse (which was just across the road from the place of my birth.)

On September 12, 1906, we moved to 3432 Washington Boulevard in a home my parents were buying from A. H. Raethal for $l,125.00.  I will always remember this place if for no other reason then the stories that I have had told to me.  Two of them are:

Mother was working in the back part of the house and she thought she heard a horse in the front yard.  She went to the front door and there was a big crowd to surprise them both.  They came in and Mother called to Father that he was wanted on the phone.  He came in and as he went to answer the phone, they came out of the bedroom and surprised him.

The other story is there was a family by the name of Peterson who lived next door to us.  Then on the other side of them was another family by the name of Furniss.  They always said that they were never bothered with the cold because of being between the two Furnisses.

Life was rather quiet and of little interest except for a certain girl by the name of Jean Peterson who taught me that there were greener pastures over the fence.  Being so small that I could not climb over, she would help me and we would dig under the fence so I could get out.

My Father worked as a teamster hauling dirt and gravel while we lived here.  He and Mother were very thrifty and from savings they made they started to buy a home on June 6, 1908, at 1151 – 21st Street, which is the first real home I can remember.  We lived here during most of my youth.

On the 6th of March 1909 my brother, Omer William, was born.  He proved to be a very good dishwasher so my parents decided there was no need for a girl in the family.

In 1911 I started school at the Lorin Farr School.  This was the first year that the school had been built.  The school was built just one block south of our home so that it did not take long to go to and from school.

I don’t remember too much about by teachers but sure know the principal’s name, Miss Josephine Seaman.  Have always tried to get acquainted with those at the top.

On May 3, 1914, I was baptized a member of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints by Thomas Farr and confirmed by H. H. Goddard in the baptism font of the old Ogden Fourth Ward meeting house which was between 21st and 22nd Streets on Madison Avenue on the west side of the Liberty Park.  This building was later torn down and a new meeting house built.

I attended Sunday School, Primary and religion class in the Fourth Ward.  I do not remember the Sunday School teachers names so well, but I do remember the blind and deaf students coming there to church from the State School for the Blind.

Sister Emma Rae Riggs McKay (wife of David O. McKay) was one of my Primary teachers and I remember going to her house on 21st Street a number of times.  Also, Mrs. Thomas Reeder was another dear teacher I recall.

Father had sold one horse and the other one died by this time, so he got a job for the street car company as a motorman in which capacity he worked until the time of his death.

Our next move was to a house at 303 – 15th Street which the folks rented.  They thought it would be closer to the car barns on 17th Street and Wall Avenue where Father worked.  We lived there about two years.  While there I attended the Mound Fort School and the Tenth Ward.  In the summer I raised a garden of which I received many compliments.  The following piece appeared in the Ogden Standard Examiner:



“GLEN FURNISS HAS FINE VEGETABLES



Some splendid turnips, lettuce and radishes have been


raised by Glen Furniss of 303 Fifteenth Street, a member of 


the Examiner Home Garden club in District 3.  The vegetables


grown by this young man compare with any raised on the big


farms in Ogden and vicinity, and are even better in some respects


than the average.  The vegetables grown by young Furniss speak


better than words for the excellent work being accomplished in the


home garden movement.”

In 1918, because of poor renters that the folks had in our house at 1151 – 21st Street, they decided to move back there.  The upstairs was finished and a porch built on the back of the house.  This was the first time for us to have an auto, also a Model T Ford, and the barn we used to keep our horse and buggy in was remodeled and doors put on so he could drive the car in.

The Fourth and Sixth Wards had been divided and the Thirteenth Ward created while we were in the Tenth Ward, so I started going to the Thirteenth Ward for Church.  It was a frame building located to the east of the present Thirteenth Ward building on 23rd and Jackson.

I was ordained a deacon in the Aaronic Priesthood July 7, 1918, by Albert W. Bell.  At this time I entered scouting which I enjoyed very much.  Also started school at the Central Junior High School located on 25th and Adams.

World War I ended about this time and I remember very well selling extra newspapers telling about Germany’s surrender.  Ogden was such an excited town that day that the streets were just packed and the street cars could not move.

A chance to sell the house and buy a small farm in Burch Creek, 42nd and Madison Avenue.  It was grandfather’s so we took it.  Lived there about four years and worked very hard to finish paying for it.

I was ordained a teacher in the Aaronic Priesthood April 9, 1922, by Bishop Clarence Morris of the Fourteenth Ward.  While attending the Fourteenth Ward I received my diploma from the religion class on May 15, 1921.  This was quite a thing for it was also the first time I had worn long pants.  Also graduated with honors from the eighth grade of the Burch Creek School.  The next school I went to was the Washington Junior High School for a year, then to Ogden High School.

We sold the farm and bought a home at 1103 Oak Street.

I was ordained a priest on May 27, 1923, by Bishop Howard Jenkins of the Thirteenth Ward.


My Father passed away on January 10, 1924, after a short illness.  I started working at the C. L. McKay grocery store at 1012 – 22nd Street from which place I learned the trade which was to be my life’s work.


I was ordained an elder in the Melchisedek (sic) Priesthood February 1, 1925, by Christian J. Jensen.  I was now back in the Thirteenth Ward and enjoying my work in the Priesthood, Sunday School and Mutual.  The M-Men and Gleaners were having a dance one night and I asked Jewel Belnap, a very nice girl, to go with me.  She showed me such a good time I kept getting dates with her.


I had my Patriarchal Blessing given on March 26, 1926.  It is as follows:


“A blessing given by Hyrum G. Smith, Patriarch, upon the head of Glen Knight Furniss, son of John Joseph Furniss and Emma Elizabeth Knight Furniss, born April 19, 1906, at Ogden, Utah.


“Brother Glen K. Furniss: According to thy desire and in the authority of the Holy Priesthood I place my hands upon thy head and give unto thee by Patriarchal blessing and pray the Lord to direct it that it may be a guide, a comfort and a benefit unto thee throughout this life because of thy faithfulness and obedience.  Thou art of the lineage of Ephraim who was the chosen son of Joseph who was sold into Egypt.  Thou art born of goodly parents.  And if thou art humble and pure in thy devotion and will keep thyself worthy of the blessings through forming good habits and being diligent in study and diligent in the cultivation and use of thy talents the Lord will magnify thee in positions of leadership and responsibility, and give thee power to work out thy righteous desires and succeed in the accomplishment of the worthy mission that was given thee at thy birth.


“Hearken unto the counsels of thy mother and thou shalt be remembered in mercy.  Thou shalt also be comforted in the answers to thy prayers and shall be magnified in positions of responsibility that shall come to thee to labor in the quorums of the Holy Priesthood and in the organizations of the Church.  It will be thy privilege also in due time to go abroad in defense of the truth.  Through thy humility and faithfulness thou shalt make many friends and be instrumental in bringing souls to a knowledge of the Gospel and into the fold of Christ.

“In due time also thou shalt be crowned with the blessings of honorable fatherhood, for thou shalt be given a choice companion for the journey of life and through the fruitfulness of the labor of thy hands gather around thee the comforts of life and be enabled to meet thy righteous obligations.  Therefore, be humble, prayerful, diligent, remembering the Lord as the Giver of thy blessings both day and night; be honest to the Giver of thy blessings as well as with thyself and with thy fellowmen.  Be not discouraged should thy duties and labors at times be difficult, but look to the bright side of life to be faithful and true to the trust imposed in thee and the blessings of the Lord will come to thy rescue in time of need, and thou shalt triumph over evil and ill and live to fulfill thy mission in honor, and shall be successful also in the cultivation of thy talents, which will enable thee to gather around thee the comforts of life and meet the obligations required of thee.

“I seal these blessings upon thy head through thy faithfulness.  And I seal thee up  even unto eternal life to come forth in a glorious resurrection with thy kindred and many friends—a savior in the House of Israel, by virtue of the Holy Priesthood and in the name of Jesus Christ, Amen.




Approved:  Hyrum G. Smith”

I married Jewel Belnap on 19 June 1928.  I had worked one summer for the Southern Pacific Railroad on a bridge and building crew on the Lucien Cutoff over the Great Salt Lake, and I had gone to Chicago studying to go to school and had returned.  At the time of our marriage I was working for Mr. A. M. Miller at the Washington Market, 2472 Washington Boulevard over a club.

I attended the Smithsonian Business College and took a business course at nights.  Also did quite a lot of wrestling during this time and had wrestled for the Weber Gym in the intermountain AAA tournament.  Received a letter from F. C. VanBuren, Director of the Weber Gymnasium saying that I was a member in good standing and had done very well in the tournament at Salt Lake City, Utah.

Things were moving rather fast at this time.  The Thirteenth Ward had grown to such a size it was necessary to divide it.  President Heber J. Grant called a special meeting and it was voted to divide the Thirteenth Ward and create the Twentieth Ward.  My brother-in-law Arias G. Belnap was made Bishop of the new Twentieth Ward.

I had started working for Ephraim Van Dyke in the Van Dyke Food Stores and in 1930 was sent to Heber City to manage a store for him.  We lived in Heber City until April 1932 when the store was sold and I returned to Ogden where Jewel and I stayed at the house of my Mother until December 1932 when we moved to Ammon, Bonneville County, Idaho, and opened our own store, the Ammon Cash Store, on the 16th of December 1932, in a building owned by Leonard G. Ball.

In March of 1936 we went to New York City and meet Jewel’s brother Byron Belnap on his return from the Swiss-German Mission.  Visited at Washington, D.C., Philadelphia, Niagra Falls and all places of Church interest before returning to Ammon, Idaho.

In November or December of 1936 I opened a store and service station known as Glen’s Service Market one block west of the Snake River on West Broadway in Idaho Falls, Idaho.  We employed some help and Jewel had charge of the Ammon Store and I the one in Idaho Falls. 

The following is an article from an Idaho newspaper:

“GLENN’S SERVICE MARKET

Quality, Service, Satisfaction Meet at Glenn’s Service Market.


This grocery and meat market is a place where quality, service, 

and satisfaction meet and where people from the surrounding territory go

to find the perfect provision center open nights, holidays and Sundays.


“It is excellently located and is a place where one can buy gas and 

oil while making grocery purchases, making this a complete one-stop place

and you can drive away and not be inconvenienced by traffic jams.


“Those who trade here have found that they are able to save much

on their meat and grocery bills and if properly put away it will by being saved

net them a handsome sum over a period of time.  The prices are a result of 

lower overhead, closer buying, doing a large business and making small profits

on each sale.  The quality of the meats and groceries is the very best.


“In this review we are glad to compliment them as people who make a

continual study of the food problems of the day and as conducting a store that

is in advance of the times.  We would advise anyone having trouble with the 

food problems in any way to visit Glenn’s Service Market on West Broadway 

in Idaho Falls and make the family happy by furnishing them with pure food

and a balanced meal.”


In September 1938 Mr. Hall sold the store building to John Judy and we built our own store one block north on a piece of ground bought from Bishop Lyle M. Anderson.  We opened this store in October 1938.


I was drafted into the U. S. Army December 16, 1942, and I had to close the Idaho Falls store.  I served with the 233 S. L. Btn during which time I was in Texas, Fiji Islands in the Pacific, camps in Oregon, Washington and Wyoming.


During the time I was in the service, Jewel was left on the home front to fight rationing stamps, the ration board, and still try to keep our customers satisfied with foods.

I returned from the Army November 21, 1944.


In March 1945 we started building a two-story brick building just south of our present store to be used as a store and including a cold storage plant.  The building was planned by Mr. Charles Sleppy and had four apartments above on the second floor which we rented.


In 1947, after the store was completed, we planted trees and shrubs in back of the store so as to have a nice yard and we remodeled the old store building and made a very nice house on it with a lovely big living room.  In the back yard we had landscaped so it looked like a sunken garden and like a very nice park where flowers bloomed all year around.


Jewel and I were married in the Salt Lake Temple and have done work for the dead in the Salt Lake, Logan, Cardston and Idaho Falls Temples.


We had several nice trips which included Canada, Yellowstone National Park, and while at El Paso, Texas, went to Juarez, Mexico a number of times and once to Carlsbad Caverns in New Mexico.


Church callings I have had:

1.  Set apart as president of the Deacons Quorum of the 14th Ward, March 6,                           


     1921 by Bishop Clarence Morris.

2.  Counselor in the 20th Ward Ogden Stake Y.M.M.I.A.


3.  Secretary to Priests Quorum in the 13th Ward.


4.  Secretary of Elders Quorum, 20th Ward Ogden Stake.  Set apart by William 

                 McKay August 1932.

5. M-Men teacher at Heber 2nd Ward, Wasatch County, Utah, September 1931 to

                  April 12, 1932.

6. Counselor in Sunday School Ammon Ward.

7. Served on Genealogical Committee for Ammon Ward 1953-1954.

8. Counselor in Elders Quorum Ammon Ward.

9. Assistant Ward Clerk July 1946 to January 20, 1952 Ammon Ward.

The following note is added by Jewel:


On the morning of October 18, 1958, Glen got up and started to get ready to go to the store when he collapsed with a massive heart attack and was dead in about fifteen minutes.  A funeral was held at Ammon and then to Ogden for a special viewing.  Glen was buried in the Ogden City Cemetery, Ogden, Utah.
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